
City of Cambridge

Regular Meeting

August 13, 2018
7:00 p.m.

A regular meeting of the Cambridge City Council was held on August 13, 2018 at Cambridge City Hall. Mayor Toothman called the meeting to order at 7:08 p.m. Present were Mayor Jack Toothman, Council President Mark Loveland, Verl Cate, Jeff Chance, and Gary Franklin.  Also present were Sandra McKee City Clerk-Treasurer, Ernie Houghton Public Works Superintendent, Andy Gehrke of HECO Engineers, Robert Almanzo of HECO Engineers, Paul Nettleton, Lyle Sall, Laurene Houghton, Thel Pearson, Lynda Yoder, Paul Sifford of IRWA, Jim Birdsall, and Nina Hawkins,
Welcome & Flag Salute – Mayor Toothman welcomed patrons to the meeting and Mark Loveland led the Pledge of Allegiance.
Approve Current Agenda – Verl Cate made a motion to approve the current agenda. Jeff Chance seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.
Read Minutes of Public Hearing Minutes (New Fees) July 16, 2018 and Regular City Council Meeting July 16, 2018 and Approve – Mayor Toothman read the minutes out loud from the public hearing and regular meeting held July 16, 2018.  Jeff Chance made a motion to approve the minutes as read with amending them as follows under purchase new well pump motor to clarify costs (pump motor $4,340.00 & labor to remove and install 40 hp motor $4,400.00) in the regular meeting minutes.  Mark Loveland seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.
Read and Approve Payment of Bills – Mark Loveland made a motion to approve the bills. Jeff Chance seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.
HECO Engineers Report - Transportation, Streets, Roads, Water System and Wastewater System – Andy Gehrke of HECO Engineers reported that ITD responded on August 8th regarding the Transportation Alternative Program (TAP).  The project will be a FY19 project, and ITD must add it to the STIP to be approved by the ITD Board later this fall.  Bryon Breen is the contact at ITD for this project.  The IPDES Permit writer from DEQ, Michael Snider, conducted a site visit on July 26th.  He is preparing a draft permit for city comment and he thought it would be ready in a few weeks.
Wastewater Project Phase 2 – Approve ICDBG Close-Out Agreement, Final Progress Report #22, Final Request for Funds #22, Warrington Final Payment Request #7, and Grant Administration Payment Request #10 – Jim Birdsall, the grant administrator for the IDCBG project for the city, reported that the project was ready to be closed out and all of the paperwork was in place to do so.  He also talked to the council regarding the ADA/504 Transition Plan and the non-compliant items that were found.  Most items are in the works to be corrected soon.  The non-compliant restrooms in the park will still need to be addressed.  Jeff Chance made a motion seconded by Gary Franklin to approve ICDBG Close-Out Agreement, Final Progress Report #22, Final Request for Funds #22, Warrington Final Payment Request #7, and Grant Administrations Payment Request #10.  The motion passed unanimously.
Transportation Funding Opportunities – Andy Gehrke of HECO Engineers discussed with the council that applications are due December 6, 2018 for the LHTAC Local Strategic Initiatives Program and the LHTAC Children Pedestrian Safety Program.  The city had applied for funding last year on both of these programs but did not rate high enough to be funded.  Mark Loveland made a motion seconded by Jeff Chance to reapply for both of these funding opportunities this year.  The motion passed unanimously.
Public Works Superintendent Report – Public Works Superintendent Ernie Houghton reported to the council on prices for street paving as requested at last months meeting.  Seeco Paving gave a quote on 2nd Street paving in two scenarios.  The first was to prep and overlay 400 feet at $60.00 per linear foot for $24,000.  This was to be 24’ wide and 2 ½ “thick.  The second scenario was to tear out current pavement, regrade, prep, and pave at $88.50 per linear feet at the same width and depth for a total of $35,400.  On the 2nd scenario the city would be responsible for disposal of the torn-out pavement.  Grinding the pavement was also discussed.  Ernie will get a price for that as well.
Arsenic Removal & Water Related Items Project – Public Works Superintendent Ernie Houghton reported that IRWA Idaho Rural Water Association had given the city a quote on a rate study and could do the study for $3,500 including the presentation to council.  Additional presentations to the council or public hearings would require labor and travel costs they would need reimbursed for.  They anticipated the costs would be about $500 - $750 additional for each meeting.  Jeff Chance made a motion seconded by Mark Loveland to approve a rate study by IRWA for $3,500.00 The motion passed unanimously.
City Clerk/Treasurer Report – Wastewater Connection Waivers Update and Monthly Law Enforcement Report – Sandra McKee reported that James Poole had installed a sewer system at 265 S 1st Street.  Ernie Houghton had inspected in on July 22, 2018 and it is a working connection.  Mr. Poole completed it before the waiver agreement deadline.  The city clerk had filed and recorded a Notice of Compliance.  All waiver agreements have been met for the sewer system.  The only waiver agreement left was for the Marjory Dryden property on Railroad Street that has a 5-year agreement and has over 4 years left.  The city clerk also wanted the council to pay special attention to the Monthly Law Enforcement Report in this month’s packet.  The number of items needing law enforcement has greatly increased lately and has more serious items including drugs and theft.  Drug arrests were made according to the report.  The clerk has also received more complaints regarding drugs and theft in the city.  She asked the council to think of what the city may be able to do to help law enforcement on these issues.  It was suggested that maybe a Neighborhood Watch could be formed. 
Ordinance #2-2018 - Title 4 Public Health & Safety Chapter 5 Burning – Questions on the ordinance had not been answered by the city attorney as of yet.  Jeff Chance made a motion to table this item till next month.  Mark Loveland seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.
Approve Budget for FY 2019 & Certification of Property Tax Levy – Jeff Chance made a motion to approve the Budget for FY2019 and Certification of Property Tax Levy as presented and published.  Gary Franklin seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.
Ordinance #1-2019 – Annual Appropriations Ordinance – Jeff Chance made a motion to introduce and read Ordinance #1-2019 Annual Appropriations by title only under suspension of rules and regulations.  Gary Franklin seconded the motion and City Clerk Sandra McKee took a roll call vote with Councilmember Chance aye, Councilmember Cate aye, Councilmember Loveland aye, and Councilmember Franklin aye.  The motion passed unanimously.  Jeff Chance read Ordinance #1-2019 by title only.  Jeff Chance then made a motion to suspend the rules and regulations and waive the 2nd and 3rd readings and vote on Ordinance #1-2019.  The motion was seconded by Gary Franklin.  The city clerk took a roll call vote with Councilmember Chance aye, Councilmember Cate aye, Councilmember Loveland aye, and Councilmember Franklin aye.  The motion passed unanimously.  Jeff Chance made a motion to pass Ordinance #1-2019 under suspension of rules and regulations one reading by title only.  Verl Cate seconded the motion.  City Clerk Sandra McKee took a roll call vote with Councilmember Chance, Councilmember Cate aye, Councilmember Loveland aye, and Councilmember Franklin aye.  The motion and ordinance passed unanimously.
Review Title 5 Chapter 4 – Animals – Gary Franklin made a motion to hold a special meeting for discussion on Title 5 Chapter 4 Animals and Title 4 Public Health & Safety Chapter 5 Burning on August 27, 2018 at 7:00 p.m. Mark Loveland seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.
Open Forum for Comments or Statements Not Covered in Agenda Items from Citizens in Community – Nina Hawkins asked about getting a draft copy of the animal ordinance so people would know what the council was proposing.  Mayor Toothman said people were welcome to call him with questions as well and they should try to come to the special meeting that was scheduled on August 27th.  Steve Nettleton asked if the goats near his place would be grandfathered in.  The mayor explained they were looking at seeing if they could give everyone 2 years to be in compliance with no grandfathering in the ordinance but they needed to check with the city attorney about how this might be done.
Adjourn – Verl Cate made a motion to adjourn the meeting and Jeff Chance seconded the motion.  The motion was voted on and passed unanimously with the meeting adjourning at 9:07pm.
____________________________________       ________________________________

     Sandra McKee, City Clerk-Treasurer

   Jack Toothman, Mayor
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